

Putting the Jury System on Trial

Nathan Chan¹ and John Yates#

¹Shanghai American School, Shanghai, China [#]Advisor

ABSTRACT

The Sixth Amendment guarantees all United States citizens the "right to an impartial jury." Yet, this is not the case. In this paper, I will focus on examining the racial bias and the prejudice against under-resourced defendants that plague the criminal justice system. However, I will argue that these flaws stem from the execution, not the theoretical basis, of jury trials. Rather, trials by jury are uniquely suited to encourage civic participation while preventing tyranny, which are key pillars of American democracy. Nonetheless, without action, the prejudice that has rendered jury trials unconstitutional will stop real justice from ever being reached. Thus, should a response be prompted against trials by jury, it should be one that reforms its bias and prejudice, instead of abolishment. In this paper, I will first discuss the failings of jury trials, before justifying why they should not be abolished and thereafter providing suggestions for their improvement.

Introduction

The Sixth Amendment guarantees all United States citizens the "right to an impartial jury." Yet, this is not the case. In November 2021, Kyle Rittenhouse stood before a jury facing three counts of homicide and two counts of reckless endangerment. The previous August, armed with an illegally acquired AR-15, he had driven to Kenosha, Wisconsin, as part of a militia "defending" the city from Black Lives Matter protests. In a chaotic confrontation, Rittenhouse shot three unarmed protestors, killing two of them. The lead-up to the trial generated national attention; hailed as a hero to the conservatives, Rittenhouse received over \$2 million in donations to afford the best defense attorneys, a luxury afforded to few.

During jury selection, 179 potential jurors were narrowed down to 20. Although Kenosha's population is more than 10% African-American, not one juror was Black.⁵ As Rittenhouse's trial consultant, Jo-Ellan Dimitrius, said: "In looking at profiles of jurors, it's looking for individuals who are going to be most receptive to whatever the evidence is that comes out." In other words, Rittenhouse's lawyers wanted a jury that was predominantly white and likely to sympathize with his political beliefs. They succeeded - the final jury consisted of 11 white and 1 Hispanic juror. His subsequent acquittal was unsurprising.

This is not an anomaly but a feature of the criminal justice system in the United States, the only country that still endorses jury trials as an inalienable right no matter the criminal charge. Within this scope, the trial by jury is flawed. I will focus on examining its racial bias and prejudice against under-resourced defendants, because these partialities are the most significant infringement upon the four tenets of procedural justice. Additionally, other prejudices can be mitigated by similar reforms as those I propose at the end of this paper. I argue that these flaws stem from the execution, rather than the theoretical basis, of jury trials. Thus, should a response be prompted against trials by jury, it should be one that reforms its bias and prejudice, rather than abolishment. I will discuss the failings of jury trials first, before justifying why they should not be abolished, and thereafter providing suggestions for their improvement.

Bias against Black Defendants



The history of jury trials is intimately bound up with race. During Jim Crow, jury trials, characterized by state-sanctioned racial discrimination in jury selection, became a "reassertion of white supremacy." In Alabama, 45% of the population was Black, but "no African American had served on a local jury in living memory." Thus, despite "overwhelming evidence of their innocence," many Black people were convicted by all-white juries. ¹⁰

In the modern era, race continues to play a major role in jury trials. In 1978, Kevin Strickland was convicted of a triple murder without any evidence linking him to the crime. The jury in his first trial was hung 11-1, with the sole "not guilty" vote coming from the only Black juror; Strickland was subsequently convicted by an all-white jury. One might think that this is a trend of the past. However, a study conducted by Duke University in 2012 showed that all-white juries are 16% more likely to convict a Black person than a white person, whereas there is no significant difference in conviction rates between white and Black people when juries have at least one Black member. This bias has contributed to the wrongful conviction rate against Black people, which is now seven times higher than that of white people.

Even in cases where a jury's verdict agrees with available evidence, its decision is often based on ill-informed prejudice rather than facts. In 1991, evidence established that Keith Tharpe, a Black man, had murdered his white sister-in-law. ¹⁴ However, the integrity of his death sentence was questioned during an interview with a juror. Mr. Gattie, the juror, pondered whether "black people have souls," and testified that "[s]ome of the jurors... felt Tharpe should be an example to other blacks." ¹⁵ Tharpe's death sentence is part of a disturbing pattern where the race of the victim affects sentencing; Black people are 17 times more likely to receive the death sentence when killing a white person than a Black person. ¹⁶ So, not only are Black people more likely to be convicted, they are also more likely to receive harsher sentences.

Prejudice in the jury system is also made worse during the *voir dire*, or jury selection, process. While in theory *voir dire* should act against racial prejudice, in practice it exacerbates it.¹⁷ This is largely due to rule 24 of the Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure, which gives attorneys peremptory challenges.¹⁸ Peremptory challenges were introduced after the Civil War as a mechanism for attorneys to strike jurors without reason, "an insurance policy when a challenge for cause is denied by the judge".¹⁹ However, they were used mainly by prosecutors to strike Black jurors.²⁰ While precedent from a 1986 case, *Batson v. Kentucky*, allows the defense to object to peremptory strikes that seem racially motivated, prosecutors circumvent this by using vague disqualifiers.²¹ For instance, the prosecutor in *Snyder v. Louisiana* (2019) struck all potential Black jurors because they "appeared very nervous."²² Instead of producing impartial juries, *voir dire* has become a tug-of-war between defense attorneys and prosecutors to select jurors most likely to sympathize with their case.²³ Unfortunately, this tug-of-war takes place between David and Goliath.

Prejudice against Under-Resourced Defendants

Due to the typically unaffordable costs of private legal counsel, most criminal defendants exercise their right to a state-assigned public defender, who is almost always overworked, underpaid, and thus ineffective. Holie data shows that most jurors are 'clever' enough to understand individual pieces of evidence and testimonies, they still rely on attorneys to interpret the case as a whole. The perceived preparedness of an attorney has been found to greatly influence a juror's judgment. A study in Iowa asked 572 jurors to rate this perception on a scale of 1-5 and discovered that every one-unit increase in an "attorney's preparedness" increased the probability of a juror favoring that side by a factor of 3.23. However, public defenders simply lack sufficient time to prepare. In 2009, public defenders in Louisiana had, on average, seven minutes to get ready for a case. In addition to the lack of time, public defenders are at the mercy of a system that allocates vastly more resources to prosecutors. Even in progressive California, they receive just 53% of the funding given to prosecutors, resulting in the inability to "obtain experts that match the district attorney's." Without good legal counsel, jury trials are stacked against defendants.

As a result, defendants are frequently pressured by harried public defenders into a plea bargain - confessing guilt in exchange for a lighter sentence. ²⁹ In 2018, around 97% of cases have been settled in this manner. ³⁰ While some argue that jury trials "[keep] the system honest," the jury trial—extremely long, exceedingly expensive, and prone to prejudice against the defendant—is more often used as a threat, rather than an instrument of justice. ³¹

Jury trials, for one, threaten defendants with longer time spent in legal purgatory. Since 2019, the average time between arrest and verdict is 256 days for felony cases and 193 days for misdemeanor cases, which is around twice the time of a bench trial. ³² As such, many innocent people would rather go to jail than to trial. For example, in 2015, Lavette Mayes was charged with aggravated battery against her mother-in-law. Unable to afford the \$250,000 bail, Mayes was detained for 14 months before she pleaded guilty. Afterward, she explained that although she thought she could win the case, she did not want to spend more time away from her children while awaiting trial. ³³

Additionally, defendants frequently face prosecutors who use minimum sentencing laws, which accompany any jury conviction, to manipulate the defendant into taking a plea bargain instead.³⁴ Thus, it has become all too common for defendants to accept a plea bargain instead of undergoing an unfair trial.³⁵ A study conducted by a former federal judge estimated that more than 20,000 people are in prison for crimes they pleaded guilty to but did not commit.³⁶ There is now even a plea called the Alford, which allows defendants to plead guilty while maintaining their innocence.³⁷

Why Not Abolish Jury Trials?

Given these realities, the jury system may seem like it needs to be abolished. However, the root cause of these prejudices lies in the execution of the jury trial, such as *voir dire*, where not enough measures are in place to ensure impartiality. Therefore, I argue that jury trials should not be abolished because if reforms are applied properly, they have the unique potential to uphold two fundamental pillars of American democracy: civic participation and the prevention of tyranny.³⁸ Firstly, in a democratic system, jury trials are essential because the judicial branch, like the executive and legislative branches, should reflect the views of the people.³⁹ The Supreme Court proclaimed that "with the exception of voting, for most citizens... jury duty is their most significant opportunity to participate in the democratic process."⁴⁰ While in practice juries are prejudiced, this should in theory be mitigated by mandating decisions through the consensus of a heterogenous 12-person panel.⁴¹ These 12 jurors are meant to represent the population's racial, gender, and socio-economic diversity.⁴² A study by Cornell confirms that diverse juries typically render racially equal outcomes because the jurors are inclined to self-monitor biases.⁴³ Therefore, it is the execution of jury trials that prompts prejudice, like how exploitation of *voir dire* results in defendants frequently facing all-white juries in counties that are 40-50 percent Black.⁴⁴

Secondly, jury trials are used to prevent tyranny.⁴⁵ Specifically, tyranny transpires when decisions are monopolized, such as in bench trials, the only widely-practiced alternative to jury trials in the United States. Similar to jurors, judges can be prejudiced, but judges are more powerful. Judges serve year-round and for most bench trials are the sole authority in their courtroom, while jurors can only serve at most annually and must rule by consensus.⁴⁶ Thus, a judge violating the code of conduct creates more negative impacts than a prejudiced juror. For instance, Judge Les Hayes presided over misdemeanor cases for 20 years before being investigated by authorities.⁴⁷ He subsequently admitted to having failed to "respect and comply with the law". Hundreds of people were victims of his excessively severe punishments, including a single mother who spent 496 days in jail for failing to pay a speeding fine. Of these, 90% were Black.⁴⁸ So far, most of the racial prejudice that has been examined in this paper has been against Black people. Crucially, however, the reverse is also true – "Black judges are more likely than white judges to sentence white defendants to prison."⁴⁹ In fact, over five thousand cases were decided by judges who had been disciplined for misconduct between 2008 to 2018.⁵⁰



Thus, jury trials, due to their ability to encourage civic participation while preventing tyranny, are central to American democracy. So, rather than abolishing it, we should instead look to mitigate jury prejudice by reforming the execution of jury trials.

Suggestions and Conclusion

Real reform will require us to admit that the execution of modern jury trials has become the antithesis of "impartial". Change can then be facilitated through the United States' federalist system, which gives states a large degree of autonomy over their policies. Different reforms should therefore be concurrently evaluated, piloted, and then analyzed to arrive at optimal solutions. These may include enforcing quotas to ensure racially diverse jury pools, abolishing peremptory challenges, increasing the payroll of public defenders, and creating independent committees to oversee the integrity of plea bargains.⁵¹

Would these suggestions fix the prejudice of the current system? Certainly not all of it. However, the daily toll of delay is too severe to defer decisions on this any longer - this is a system that decides the fate of 18 million people a year. ⁵² Without action, the prejudice that has rendered jury trials unconstitutional will stop real justice from ever being reached.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/11/21/kyle-rittenhouses-2-million-legal-funds-won-his-case-most-defendants-cant-afford-that-quality-aid.; Caroline Wolf Harlow, "Defense Counsel in Criminal Cases," Bureau of Justice Statistics, November 2000,

https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/ascii/dccc.txt#:~:text=Indigent%20defense%20involves%20the%20use,public %20defenders%20or%20assigned%20counsel.

https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/kenoshacitywisconsin/PST045221.

¹ "Sixth Amendment," Legal Information Institute, accessed May 14, 2022, https://www.law.cornell.edu/constitution/sixth_amendment#:~:text=The%20Sixth%20Amendment%20guara ntees%20the,charges%20and%20evidence%20against%20you.

² Omar Jimenez, "From OJ Simpson to Kyle Rittenhouse, a Jury Consultant Binds the Two," CNN (Cable News Network, November 23, 2021), https://www.cnn.com/2021/11/23/us/jury-consultant-kylerittenhouse-oj-simpson/index.html.

³ Katie Paul and Joseph Mann, "Facebook Removes 'Kenosha Guard' Page Following Shooting," Reuters, August 27, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-race-usa-wisconsin-facebook/facebook-removes-kenosha-guard-page-following-shooting-idUSKBN25M2JD.

⁴ Paul Butler, "Opinion | Kyle Rittenhouse's \$2 Million Legal Funds Won His Case. Most Defendants Can't Afford That Quality of Aid," *The Washington Post*, November 24, 2021,

⁵ Brad Evans, "What We Know about 20 Jurors Selected to Hear Kyle Rittenhouse Case," WISN Channel 12 Milwaukee, November 5, 2021, https://www.wisn.com/article/kyle-rittenhouse-what-we-know-about-20-jurors-selected-to-hear-case/38135570.; "U.S. Census Bureau Quickfacts: Kenosha City, Wisconsin," United States Census Bureau, 2021,

⁶ Steve M Wood et al., "The Influence of Jurors' Perceptions of Attorneys and Their Performance on Verdict," The Jury Expert (The American Society of Trial Consultants, January 1, 2011),



https://www.thejuryexpert.com/2011/01/the-influence-of-jurors-perceptions-of-attorneys-and-their-performance-on-verdict/.

- ⁷ "Sixth Amendment."
- ⁸ The four tenets are: 1) being fair in processes, 2) being transparent in actions, 3) providing opportunity for voice, and 4) being impartial in decision. See Charlene Moe and Melissa Bradley, "Organizational Change through Decision Making and Policy: A New Procedural Justice Course for Managers and Supervisors," Dispatch, April 2015, https://cops.usdoj.gov/html/dispatch/04-2015/a new procedural justice course.asp.
- ⁹ Thomas W Frampton, "The Jim Crow Jury," *Vanderbilt Law Review* 71, no. 5 (October 2018): pp. 1593-1598, https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/vlr/vol71/iss5/4.
- "Illegal Racial Discrimination in Jury Selection Equal Justice Initiative," Equal Justice Initiative, August 2010, https://eji.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/illegal-racial-discrimination-in-jury-selection.pdf.
- ¹¹ "Kevin Strickland Exonerated 42 Years after Wrongful Capital Murder Conviction in Missouri," Death Penalty Information Center, November 24, 2021, https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/news/kevin-strickland-exonerated-42-years-after-wrongful-capital-murder-conviction-in-missouri.
- ¹² Steve Hartsoe, "Study: All-White Jury Pools Convict Black Defendants 16 Percent More Often than Whites," Duke Today, April 17, 2012, https://today.duke.edu/2012/04/jurystudy.
- ¹³ Samuel R Gross, Maurice Pausley, and Klara Stephens, "Race and Wrongful Convictions in the United States," Michigan Law (National Registry of Exoneration, March 7, 2017), https://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Pages/Race-and-Wrongful-Convictions.aspx.
- ¹⁴ Xinmin Ma, "The Problem of Racial Bias in Jury Trials," *Georgetown Journal of Law & Modern Critical Race Perspectives*, February 4, 2020, https://www.law.georgetown.edu/mcrp-journal/blog/the-problem-of-racial-bias-in-jury-trials/.
- 15 "For Second Time in Two Years, Georgia Prepares to Execute Black Prisoner Whom White Juror Called N-Word," Death Penalty Information Center, September 7, 2017, https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/news/for-second-time-in-two-years-georgia-prepares-to-execute-black-prisoner-whom-white-juror-called-n-word.
- ¹⁶ Colleen Long, "Report: Death Penalty Cases Show History of Racial Disparity," AP NEWS (Associated Press, September 15, 2020), https://apnews.com/article/united-states-lifestyle-race-and-ethnicity-discrimination-racial-injustice-ded1f517a0fd64bf1d55c448a06acccc.
- ¹⁷ Linda Mar, "Probing Racial Prejudice on Voir Dire: The Supreme Court Provides Illusory Justice for Minority Defendants," *The Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 72, no. 4 (1981): pp. 1447-1455, https://doi.org/10.2307/1143243.
- 18 "Rule 24. Trial Jurors," Legal Information Institute (Cornell Law School), accessed June 5, 2022, $https://www.law.cornell.edu/rules/frcrmp/rule_24\#:\sim:text=c)\%20Alternate\%20Jurors.-, (1)\%20In\%20General., \\ \\ manner\%20as\%20any\%20other\%20juror.$



- ¹⁹ "Jury Should the Peremptory Challenge Be Abolished?" Law Library American Law and Legal Information, accessed June 27, 2022, https://law.jrank.org/pages/7925/Jury-SHOULD-PEREMPTORY-CHALLENGE-BE-ABOLISHED.html.zzzzzzzz
- ²⁰ Caren Myers Morrison, "Negotiating Peremptory Challenges," *The Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 104 J (2014): pp. 1-30, https://doi.org/https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/jclc/vol104/iss1/1/.
- ²¹"Facts and Case Summary Batson v. Kentucky," United States Courts, accessed June 4, 2022, https://www.uscourts.gov/educational-resources/educational-activities/facts-and-case-summary-batson-v-kentucky.
- ²² Jennifer K Robbennolt and Matthew Taksin, "Jury Selection, Peremptory Challenges and Discrimination," Monitor on Psychology (American Psychological Association, January 2009), https://www.apa.org/monitor/2009/01/jn.
- ²³ Meridith McGraw, "The Lionization of Kyle Rittenhouse by the Right," POLITICO, November 19, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/11/19/the-lionization-of-kyle-rittenhouse-by-the-right-523054.
- ²⁴ Around 80% of criminal offenders are indigent. See Alexa Van Brunt, "Public Defenders Are Overworked and Underfunded. That Means More People Go to Jail," *The Guardian*, June 17, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/jun/17/poor-rely-public-defenders-too-overworked.; "Right to Counsel," Legal Information Institute (Cornell Law School), accessed June 25, 2022, https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/right_to_counsel#:~:text=The%20right%20to%20counsel%20refers,to%20counsel%20in%20federal%20prosecutions.;
- ²⁵ Jennifer K Robbennolot, "Evaluating Juries by Comparison to Judges: A Benchmark for Judging? ," *Florida State University Law Review* 32, no. 2 (2005): pp. 482-485.
- ²⁶ Steve M Wood et al., "The Influence of Jurors' Perceptions of Attorneys and Their Performance on Verdict," The Jury Expert (The American Society of Trial Consultants, January 1, 2011), https://www.thejuryexpert.com/2011/01/the-influence-of-jurors-perceptions-of-attorneys-and-their-performance-on-verdict/.
- ²⁷ German Lopez, "Why America's Public Defender System Is so Messed up, Explained in 2 Minutes," Vox, December 14, 2016, https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2016/12/14/13953136/public-defender-adam-ruins-everything.
- ²⁸ Lawrence A Benner, "The Presumption of Guilt: Systemic Factors That Contribute to Ineffective Assistance of Counsel in California," *California Western School of Law Review* 45 (2009): pp. 294-297.
- ²⁹ H Mi Caldwell, "Coercive Plea Bargaining: The Unrecognized Scourge of the Justice System," *Catholic University Review* 61, no. 1 (2011): pp. 67-78, https://scholarship.law.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1003&context=lawreview.



- ³⁰ "Report: Guilty Pleas on the Rise, Criminal Trials on the Decline," Innocence Project, August 7, 2018, https://innocenceproject.org/guilty-pleas-on-the-rise-criminal-trials-on-the-decline/.
- ³¹ Jed S. Rakoff, "Why Innocent People Plead Guilty: Jed S. Rakoff," The New York Review of Books, November 20, 2014, https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2014/11/20/why-innocent-people-plead-guilty/.
- ³² Brian Ostrom et al., "Timely Justice in Criminal Cases: What the Data Tells US NCSC," National Center for State Courts (Effective Criminal Case Management: August 2020), https://www.ncsc.org/__data/assets/pdf_file/0019/53218/Timely-Justice-in-Criminal-Cases-What-the-Data-Tells-Us.pdf; Theodore Eisenberg and Kevin M Clement, "Trial by Jury or Judge: Which Is Speedier?" *Cornell Law Faculty Publications*, February 1, 1996.
- ³³ She was poised to win, as she had no previous criminal record and both parties sustained injuries. See Somil Trivedi, "Coercive Plea Bargaining Has Poisoned the Criminal Justice System. It's Time to Suck the Venom out.: News & Commentary," American Civil Liberties Union, January 13, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/news/criminal-law-reform/coercive-plea-bargaining-has-poisoned-the-criminal-justice-system-its-time-to-suck-the-venom-out.
- ³⁴Carrie Johnson, "Report: Threat of Mandatory Minimums Used to Coerce Guilty Pleas," NPR, December 5, 2013, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2013/12/05/248893775/report-threat-of-mandatory-minimums-used-to-coerce-guilty-pleas.
 - 35 Trivedi, "Coercive Plea Bargaining."
 - ³⁶ Rakoff, "Plead Guilty."
 - ³⁷ "Alford Plea," Legal Information Institute, June 2022, https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/alford_plea.
- ³⁸ "Why Jury Trials Are Important to a Democratic Society," The National Judicial College, accessed June 27, 2022, https://www.judges.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Why-Jury-Trials-are-Important-to-a-Democratic-Society.pdf.
 - 39 Ibid.
- ⁴⁰ "Powes v. Ohio," Findlaw, accessed June 3, 2022, https://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-supreme-court/499/400.html.
- ⁴¹"What Are the Different Types of Juries?," Montgomery County Common Pleas Court, accessed June 20, 2022, https://www.montcourt.oh.gov/what-are-the-different-types-of-juries/.
- ⁴²"Legal Dictionary Law.com," Law.com Legal Dictionary, accessed June 27, 2022, https://dictionary.law.com/Default.aspx?selected=1079.
- ⁴³ Willa Goodman, "The Influence of Society on the Jury and Verdict," Just Mercy, accessed June 28, 2022, https://sites.google.com/site/slatergoodmangoldmanhoran/home/influence-of-society-on-criminal-justice-system



44 Ibid.

- ⁴⁵ "Why Jury Trials Are Important to a Democratic Society," The National Judicial College, accessed June 27, 2022, https://www.judges.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Why-Jury-Trials-are-Important-to-a-Democratic-Society.pdf.
- ⁴⁶ "Frequently Asked Questions," The Superior Court of California The County of Orange, accessed June 28, 2022, http://www.occourts.org/media/pdf/jury-faqs.pdf.; "Supreme Court of the United States Ramos v Louisiana," Supreme Court of the United States, 2020, https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/19pdf/18-5924_n6io.pdf.
- ⁴⁷ Michael Berens and John Shiffman, "Thousands of U.S. Judges Who Broke Laws or Oaths Remained on the Bench," Reuters (Reuters, June 30, 2020), https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-judges-misconduct/.
 - ⁴⁸ Ibid.
- ⁴⁹ Susan Welch, Michael Combs, and John Gruhl, "Do Black Judges Make a Difference?" *American Journal of Political Science* 32, no. 1 (1988): p. 134, https://doi.org/10.2307/2111313.
 - ⁵⁰ Berens and Shiffman, "U.S. Judges."
- ⁵¹Arizona has eliminated peremptory challenges in the state. The bill officially took effect on January 1st, 2022. See Cheryl Corley, "Arizona's Supreme Court Eliminates Peremptory Challenges," NPR, September 6, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/09/06/1034556234/arizonas-supreme-court-eliminates-peremptory-challenges.; Michael Csere, "Reasoned Criminal Verdicts in the Netherlands and Spain: Implications for Juries in the United States ," *Connecticut Public Interest Law Journal* 12, no. 2 (2013): pp. 420-426, https://cpilj.law.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/2515/2018/10/12.2-Reasoned-Criminal-Verdicts-in-the-Netherlands-and-Spain-Implications-for-Juries-in-the-United-States-by-Michael-Csere.pdf.

52Trivedi, "Coercive Plea Bargaining."

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my advisor John Yates for his guidance.

Bibliography

- "Alford Plea." Legal Information Institute, June 2022. https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/alford_plea.

 Anderson, April J. "Peremptory Challenges at the Turn of the Nineteenth Century: Development of Modern
 Jury Selection Strategies as Seen in Practitioners' Trial Manuals." *Stanford Journal of Civil Rights and Civil Liberties* XVI (February 2020).
- Baker, James E., Laurie Hobart, and Matthew Mitterlsteadt. "AI for Judges." *Center for Security and Emerging Technology*, December 2021. https://doi.org/10.51593/20190019.



- "Barker v. Wingo, 407 U.S. 514 (1972)19." Justia Law, 1972. https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/407/514/.
- "Batson Challenge." Legal Information Institute. Cornell University. Accessed May 27, 2022. https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/batson_challenge#:~:text=An%20objection%20to%20the%20validit y,name%20comes%20from%20Batson%20v.
- Benner, Lawrence A. "The Presumption of Guilt: Systemic Factors That Contribute to Ineffective Assistance of Counsel in California." *California Western School of Law Review* 45 (2009): 294–97.
- Berens, Michael, and John Shiffman. "Thousands of U.S. Judges Who Broke Laws or Oaths Remained on the Bench." Reuters. Reuters, June 30, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-judges-misconduct/.
- Bethea, Charles. "Is This the Worst Place to Be Poor and Charged with a Federal Crime?" *The New Yorker*, November 5, 2011. https://www.newyorker.com/news/us-journal/is-this-the-worst-place-to-be-poor-and-charged-with-a-federal-crime.
- "Black Codes & Pig Laws." PBS. Public Broadcasting Service. Accessed May 2, 2022. https://www.pbs.org/tpt/slavery-by-another-name/themes/black-codes-and-pig-laws/.
- "Black Testimony Exclusion Law." Equality Before the Law: California Black Convention Activism, 1855-65
 Accessed June 2, 2022. https://coloredconventions.org/california-equality/life-and-politics/black-testimony-exclusion-law/
- Brackey, Adrienne. "Analysis of Racial Bias in Northpointes COMPAS Algorithm." Thesis, Tulane University, 2019. https://digitallibrary.tulane.edu/islandora/object/tulane%3A92018.
- Butler, Paul. "Opinion | Kyle Rittenhouse's \$2 Million Legal Funds Won His Case. Most Defendants Can't Afford That Quality of Aid." *The Washington Post*, November 24, 2021. https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/11/21/kyle-rittenhouses-2-million-legal-funds-wonhis-case-most-defendants-cant-afford-that-quality-aid.
- Caldwell, H Mi. "Coercive Plea Bargaining: The Unrecognized Scourge of the Justice System." *Catholic University Review* 61, no. 1 (2011): 67–78. https://scholarship.law.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1003&context=lawreview.
- Corley, Cheryl. "Arizona's Supreme Court Eliminates Peremptory Challenges." NPR, September 6, 2021. https://www.npr.org/2021/09/06/1034556234/arizonas-supreme-court-eliminates-peremptory-challenges.
- Creamer, John. "Inequalities Persist despite Decline in Poverty for All Major Race and Hispanic Origin Groups." United States Census Bureau, September 15, 2020. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2020/09/poverty-rates-for-blacks-and-hispanics-reached-historic-lows-in-2019.html.
- Csere, Michael. "Reasoned Criminal Verdicts in the Netherlands and Spain: Implications for Juries in the United States." *Connecticut Public Interest Law Journal* 12, no. 2 (2013): 420–26. https://cpilj.law.uconn.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/2515/2018/10/12.2-Reasoned-Criminal-Verdicts-in-the-Netherlands-and-Spain-Implications-for-Juries-in-the-United-States-by-Michael-Csere.pdf.
- Devers, Lindsey. "Plea and Charge Bargaining Bureau of Justice Assistance." Bureau of Justice Assistance, January 24, 2011.

 https://bja.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh186/files/media/document/PleaBargainingResearchSummary.pd f
- "DPIC Analysis: Racial Disparities Persisted in U.S. Death Sentences and Executions in 2019." Death Penalty Information Center, January 21, 2020. https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/news/dpic-analysis-racial-disparities-persisted-in-the-u-s-death-sentences-and-executions-in-2019.
- "Dred Scott v. Sandford (1857)." National Archives and Records Administration. Accessed June 2, 2022. https://www.archives.gov/milestone-documents/dred-scott-v-



- $sand for d\#: \sim : text = In\%20 this\%20 ruling\%2C\%20 the\%20 U.S., slavery\%20 from\%20 a\%20 Federal\%20 territory.$
- Eisenberg, Theodore, and Kevin M Clermont. "Trial by Jury or Judge: Which Is Speedier?" *Cornell Law Faculty Publications. Paper 228. http://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/facpub/2*, Paper 228, February 1, 1996
- Evans, Brad. "What We Know about 20 Jurors Selected to Hear Kyle Rittenhouse Case." *WISN Channel 12 Milwaukee*, November 5, 2021. https://www.wisn.com/article/kyle-rittenhouse-what-we-know-about-20-jurors-selected-to-hear-case/38135570.
- "Facts and Case Summary Batson v. Kentucky." United States Courts. Accessed June 4, 2022. https://www.uscourts.gov/educational-resources/educational-activities/facts-and-case-summary-batson-v-kentucky.
- "For Second Time in Two Years, Georgia Prepares to Execute Black Prisoner Whom White Juror Called N-Word." Death Penalty Information Center, September 7, 2017. https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/news/for-second-time-in-two-years-georgia-prepares-to-execute-black-prisoner-whom-white-juror-called-n-word.
- Frampton, Thomas W. "The Jim Crow Jury." *Vanderbilt Law Review* 71, no. 5 (October 2018): 1593–98. https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/vlr/vol71/iss5/4.
- "Frequently Asked Questions ." The Superior Court of California The County of Orange. Accessed June 28, 2022. http://www.occourts.org/media/pdf/jury-faqs.pdf.
- "From OJ Simpson to Kyle Rittenhouse, a Jury Consultant Binds the Two." KESQ. CNN Newsource, November 23, 2021. https://kesq.com/news/national-world/cnn-national/2021/11/23/from-oj-simpson-to-kyle-rittenhouse-a-jury-consultant-binds-the-two/.
- Goodman, Willa. "The Influence of Society on the Jury and Verdict." Just Mercy. Accessed June 28, 2022. https://sites.google.com/site/slatergoodmangoldmanhoran/home/influence-of-society-on-criminal-justice-system.
- Gross, Alexandra. "Clarence Brandley." The National Registry of Exonerations, June 2012. https://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Pages/casedetail.aspx?caseid=3044.
- Gross, Samuel R, Maurice Pausley, and Klara Stephens. "Race and Wrongful Convictions in the United States." Michigan Law. National Registry of Exoneration, March 7, 2017. https://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Pages/Race-and-Wrongful-Convictions.aspx.
- Hans, Valerie P., and Neil Vidmar. "The Verdict on Juries." Scholarship@Cornell Law. Cornell University Law Library, 2008. https://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/facpub/297.
- Harlow, Caroline Wolf. "Defense Counsel in Criminal Cases." Bureau of Justice Statistics, November 2000. https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/ascii/dccc.txt#:~:text=Indigent%20defense%20involves%20the%20use, public%20defenders%20or%20assigned%20counsel.
- Hartsoe, Steve. "Study: All-White Jury Pools Convict Black Defendants 16 Percent More Often than Whites." Duke Today, April 17, 2012. https://today.duke.edu/2012/04/jurystudy.
- "How Many Criminal Cases Go to Trial?" Keller Law Offices. Accessed May 15, 2022. https://kellerlawoffices.com/how-many-criminal-cases-go-to-trial/.
- "Illegal Racial Discrimination in Jury Selection Equal Justice Initiative." Equal Justice Initiative, August 2010. https://eji.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/illegal-racial-discrimination-in-jury-selection.pdf.
- "Jim Crow Laws." History.com. A&E Television Networks, February 28, 2018. https://www.history.com/topics/early-20th-century-us/jim-crow-laws.
- Jimenez, Omar. "From OJ Simpson to Kyle Rittenhouse, a Jury Consultant Binds the Two." CNN. Cable News Network, November 23, 2021. https://www.cnn.com/2021/11/23/us/jury-consultant-kyle-rittenhouse-oj-simpson/index.html.



- Johnson, Carrie. "Report: Threat of Mandatory Minimums Used to Coerce Guilty Pleas." NPR, December 5, 2013. https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2013/12/05/248893775/report-threat-of-mandatory-minimums-used-to-coerce-guilty-pleas.
- "Jury Should the Peremptory Challenge Be Abolished?" Law Library American Law and Legal Information. Accessed May 19, 2022. https://law.jrank.org/pages/7925/Jury-SHOULD-PEREMPTORY-CHALLENGE-BE-ABOLISHED.html.
- "Kevin Strickland Exonerated 42 Years after Wrongful Capital Murder Conviction in Missouri." Death Penalty Information Center, November 24, 2021. https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/news/kevin-strickland-exonerated-42-years-after-wrongful-capital-murder-conviction-in-missouri.
- Knappenberger, Ryan. "Judge Tells Lawmakers Arizona Federal Courts Are Overloaded, Overworked." Cronkite News Arizona PBS, February 25, 2021. https://cronkitenews.azpbs.org/2021/02/24/judge-tells-lawmakers-arizona-federal-courts-are-overloaded-overworked/.
- "Kyle Rittenhouse Trial: What Charges Does Rittenhouse Face?" CBS News. CBS Interactive, November 19, 2021. https://www.cbsnews.com/chicago/news/kyle-rittenhouse-trial-charges/.
- "Legal Dictionary Law.com." Law.com Legal Dictionary. Accessed June 27, 2022. https://dictionary.law.com/Default.aspx?selected=1079.
- Levin, David, Patrick Langan, and Jodi Brown. "State Court Sentencing of Convicted Felons, 1996." Bureau of Justice Statistics. US Department of Justice, February 2000. https://bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/ascii/scscf96.txt#:~:text=*%20Average%20elapsed%20time%20from%20date,trials%20took%20about%206%20months.
- Long, Colleen. "Report: Death Penalty Cases Show History of Racial Disparity." AP NEWS. Associated Press, September 15, 2020. https://apnews.com/article/united-states-lifestyle-race-and-ethnicity-discrimination-racial-injustice-ded1f517a0fd64bf1d55c448a06acccc.
- Lopez, German. "Why America's Public Defender System Is so Messed up, Explained in 2 Minutes." Vox, December 14, 2016. https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2016/12/14/13953136/public-defender-adam-ruins-everything.
- Ma, Xinmin. "The Problem of Racial Bias in Jury Trials." *Georgetown Journal of Law & Modern Critical Race Perspectives*, February 4, 2020. https://www.law.georgetown.edu/mcrp-journal/blog/the-problem-of-racial-bias-in-jury-trials/.
- "Man Sentenced to Death by Juror Who Questioned If 'Black People Even Have Souls' Dies on Georgia's Death Row." Death Penalty Information Center, January 27, 2020. https://deathpenaltyinfo.org/news/man-sentenced-to-death-by-juror-who-questioned-if-black-people-even-have-souls-dies-on-georgias-death-row.
- Mar, Linda. "Probing Racial Prejudice on Voir Dire: The Supreme Court Provides Illusory Justice for Minority Defendants." *The Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 72, no. 4 (1981): 1447–55. https://doi.org/10.2307/1143243.
- McGraw, Meridith. "The Lionization of Kyle Rittenhouse by the Right." POLITICO, November 19, 2021. https://www.politico.com/news/2021/11/19/the-lionization-of-kyle-rittenhouse-by-the-right-523054.
- Mize, Gregory E, and Paula Hannaford-Agor. "Building a Better Voir Dire Process." *The Judges Journal* 47, no. 1 (2008). https://www.ncsc-jurystudies.org/_data/assets/pdf_file/0026/6839/buildgbettervoirdire_000.pdf.
- Moe, Charlene, and Melissa Bradley. "Organizational Change through Decision Making and Policy: A New Procedural Justice Course for Managers and Supervisors." Dispatch, April 2015. https://cops.usdoj.gov/html/dispatch/04-2015/a_new_procedural_justice_course.asp.
- Morrison, Caren Myers. "Negotiating Peremptory Challenges." *The Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 104 J (2014): 1–30. https://doi.org/https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/jclc/vol104/iss1/1/.



- Oppel, Richard A, and Jugal K Patel. "One Lawyer, 194 Felony Cases, and No Time." *The New York Times*, January 31, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/01/31/us/public-defender-case-loads.htmlRichard A. Oppel and Jugal K. Patel.
- Ostrom, Brian, Lydia Hamblin, Richard Schauffler, and Niak Raaen. "Timely Justice in Criminal Cases: What the Data Tells US NCSC." National Center for State Courts. Effective Criminal Case Management: August 2020. https://www.ncsc.org/__data/assets/pdf_file/0019/53218/Timely-Justice-in-Criminal-Cases-What-the-Data-Tells-Us.pdf.
- Paul, Katie, and Joseph Mann. "Facebook Removes 'Kenosha Guard' Page Following Shooting." *Reuters*, August 27, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-race-usa-wisconsin-facebook/facebook-removes-kenosha-guard-page-following-shooting-idUSKBN25M2JD.
- "Peremptory Challenge." Legal Information Institute. Cornell Law School. Accessed May 17, 2022. https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/peremptory_challenge.
- Powers v. Ohio, FIndLaw (United States Supreme Court 1991).
- "Powes v. Ohio." Findlaw. Accessed June 3, 2022. https://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-supreme-court/499/400.html.
- Rakoff, Jed S. "Why Innocent People Plead Guilty: Jed S. Rakoff." The New York Review of Books, November 20, 2014. https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2014/11/20/why-innocent-people-plead-guilty/.
- "Report: Guilty Pleas on the Rise, Criminal Trials on the Decline." Innocence Project, August 7, 2018. https://innocenceproject.org/guilty-pleas-on-the-rise-criminal-trials-on-the-decline/.
- Robbennolot, Jennifer K. "Evaluating Juries by Comparison to Judges: A Benchmark for Judging? ." *Florida State University Law Review* 32, no. 2 (2005): 482–85.
- Robbennolt, Jennifer K, and Matthew Taksin. "Jury Selection, Peremptory Challenges and Discrimination." Monitor on Psychology. American Psychological Association, January 2009. https://www.apa.org/monitor/2009/01/jn.
- "Rule 24. Trial Jurors." Legal Information Institute. Cornell Law School. Accessed June 5, 2022. https://www.law.cornell.edu/rules/frcrmp/rule_24#:~:text=c)%20Alternate%20Jurors.-,(1)%20In%20 General.,manner%20as%20any%20other%20juror.
- "Rule 29. Motion for a Judgment of Acquittal 2021 Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure." Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure, 2021. https://www.federalrulesofcriminalprocedure.org/title-vi-trial/rule-29-motion-for-a-judgment-of-acquittal/#:~:text=Rule%2029.-,Motion%20for%20a%20Judgment%20of%20Acquittal,insufficient%2 0to%20sustain%20a%20conviction.
- Schwartzapfel, Beth, Abbie VanSickle, and Annaliese Griffin. "The System: The Truth About Trials." The Marshall Project, November 4, 2020. https://www.themarshallproject.org/2020/11/04/the-truth-about-trials.
- Selby, Daniele. "8 Facts You Should Know about Racial Injustice in the Criminal Legal System." Innocence Project, February 5, 2021. https://innocenceproject.org/facts-racial-discrimination-justice-system-wrongful-conviction-black-history-month/.
- "Sixth Amendment." Legal Information Institute. Accessed May 14, 2022. https://www.law.cornell.edu/constitution/sixth_amendment#:~:text=The%20Sixth%20Amendment%2 0guarantees%20the,charges%20and%20evidence%20against%20you.
- Sullivan, Becky. "Kyle Rittenhouse Is Acquitted of All Charges in the Trial over Killing 2 in Kenosha." NPR. KEDM Public Radio, November 19, 2021. https://www.npr.org/2021/11/19/1057288807/kyle-rittenhouse-acquitted-all-charges-verdict.
- Thompson, Heather Ann. "The Racial History of Criminal Justice in America." *Du Bois Review: Social Science Research on Race* 16, no. 1 (2019): 222–25. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1742058x19000183.



- Trivedi, Somil. "Coercive Plea Bargaining Has Poisoned the Criminal Justice System. It's Time to Suck the Venom out.: News & Commentary." American Civil Liberties Union, January 13, 2020. https://www.aclu.org/news/criminal-law-reform/coercive-plea-bargaining-has-poisoned-the-criminal-justice-system-its-time-to-suck-the-venom-out.
- "U.S. Census Bureau Quickfacts: Kenosha City, Wisconsin." United States Census Bureau, 2021. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/kenoshacitywisconsin/PST045221.
- Van Brunt, Alexa. "Public Defenders Are Overworked and Underfunded. That Means More People Go to Jail." *The Guardian*, June 17, 2015. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/jun/17/poor-rely-public-defenders-too-overworked.
- Vickrey, William C. "A Critical Shortage of Judges." *California Bar Journal*, April 2006. https://www.courts.ca.gov/partners/documents/California_Bar_Journal_A_Critical_Shortage_of_Judge s.pdf.
- Viscusi, W Rip, and Reid Hastie. "What Juries Can't Do Well: The Jury's Performance as a Risk Manager." 40 Arizona Law Review, 1998, 901. https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/faculty-publications/142/.
- "Voir Dire." Legal Information Institute. Cornell Law School. Accessed June 2, 2022. https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/voir_dire.
- Wahi, Richelle, Ellen Bendewald, Melissa Kantola, and Karen Jaszewski. "2020-2021 Committee for Equality and Justice Study on Jury Race Data and RecommendationsRichelle." Minnesota Judicial Branch, 2022. https://www.mncourts.gov/mncourtsgov/media/scao_library/CEJ/2020-2021-CEJ-Study-on-Jury-Race-Data-and-Recommendations.pdf.
- Warden, Rob. "Christopher Ochoa DNA Exonerated Christopher Ochoa of a Crime to Which He Had Confessed." Northwestern Pritzker Law. Accessed June 2, 2022. https://www.law.northwestern.edu/legalclinic/wrongfulconvictions/exonerations/tx/christopherochoa.html.
- Welch, Susan, Michael Combs, and John Gruhl. "Do Black Judges Make a Difference?" *American Journal of Political Science* 32, no. 1 (1988): 134. https://doi.org/10.2307/2111313.
- "What Are the Different Types of Juries?" Montgomery County Common Pleas Court. Accessed June 20, 2022. https://www.montcourt.oh.gov/what-are-the-different-types-of-juries/.
- "Why Jury Trials Are Important to a Democratic Society." The National Judicial College. Accessed June 27, 2022. https://www.judges.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/Why-Jury-Trials-are-Important-to-a-Democratic-Society.pdf.
- Williams, Paige. "Kyle Rittenhouse, American Vigilante." The New Yorker, June 26, 2021. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2021/07/05/kyle-rittenhouse-american-vigilante.
- Wood, Steve M, Lori L Sicafuse, Monica K Miller, and Juliana C Chomos. "The Influence of Jurors' Perceptions of Attorneys and Their Performance on Verdict." The Jury Expert. The American Society of Trial Consultants, January 1, 2011. https://www.thejuryexpert.com/2011/01/the-influence-of-jurors-perceptions-of-attorneys-and-their-performance-on-verdict/.
- Yan , Shi, David M. Zimmerman, Kelly T Sutherland, and Miko Wilford. "Pandemic Pushed Defendants to Plead Guilty More Often, Including Innocent People Pleading to Crimes They Didn't Commit." The Conversation, December 22, 2021. https://theconversation.com/pandemic-pushed-defendants-to-plead-guilty-more-often-including-innocent-people-pleading-to-crimes-they-didnt-commit-165056.